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Steve Stacey is the Director of
the Local Community Food Centre,
located in Stratford, Ontario.

Tell us about the Local Community
Food Centre. How did it get start-
ed? 

It got started via a partnership
between our local United Way of
Perth-Huron and the folks from The
Stop Community Food Centre in
Toronto who were looking for a pilot
site to test the creation of a CFC out-
side of Toronto (building on the suc-
cess of The Stop). 

This was the first step towards the cre-
ation of a national network of CFCs
known as Community Food Centres
Canada – Nick Saul, the Executive
Director of The Stop, has now moved
over to become the CEO of this new
national organization, with the goal of
setting up 15 of these resources in
cities across the country over the next
five years. 

They were very interested in partner-
ing with UWPH because UWPH was
already spearheading an innovative
project to create a centralized distribu-
tion centre to connect our area’s food
banks, not for profits, student nutri-
tion programs, and community meal
providers with local agriculture and
food industry. CFCC thought that was
a great idea and brought to the part-
nership an expanded model that
included community kitchen/dining
room/gardens to increase access and
knowledge and skills around healthy
food. They also added the advocacy
and activism pieces to challenge the
root cause of food insecurity – pover-
ty.

Do you have full-time staff or volun-
teers, or a mixture of both? 

A mix of both. I have four full time
staff in addition to myself: 1) A Food
Skills Coordinator who provides our
education programs; 2) our Chef, who
leads the creation of our community
meals and also gives a class one
evening a week; 3) our Distribution
Coordinator, who operates The
Storehouse (that distribution centre
mentioned above); and our
Community Action Coordinator, who
coordinates our volunteers, oversees
our peer advocacy office, and con-
venes a Social Justice Club to work on
activism campaigns. 

But all of these employees depend on
volunteers to help us do what we do.
Something that is a little different
around here is that the priority for
scheduling volunteers goes to people
who are participating in our programs.
So for example our vision is that our
community meals will be cooked
entirely by volunteers who have come
through our education programs or
other programs, all working under the
leadership of our chef. 

What services do you offer? 

We offer three community meals per
week – Monday dinner, Wednesday
lunch for people 60+, Thursday
Wellness Breakfast with a free
yoga/wellness session at 8am before
an open breakfast is served at 8:30am.

Education programs – Shovel to
Spoon cooking/gardening programs
for adults; Afterschool Program for
young people; Community Kitchen
cooking session once a week open to
all

The Storehouse – warehouse and
ordering system for procuring, storing
and distributing healthy food through
foodbanks, meal providers, student
nutrition programs, and not for prof-
its. 

Community Action training – 12 peo-
ple are currently going through a
twelve week training course on how to
make a difference in their lives and
the lives of others by better under-
standing the systems that are out there
and the issues that are impacting on
people., 

Peer Advocacy program – during the
meals we will soon have an office
staffed by people who have gone
through the Community Action
Training and who have become Peer
Advocates. If someone has a problem
they can go to this office and the
advocates will be able to give them
advice from what they learned in their
training and/or from live experience.

Community Gardening – Open ses-
sions where people can work with us
in the gardens and greenhouse and
take food home for their efforts.
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How many people do you serve in a
given week? 

I think we calculated that we have 250
points of program service per week.
Sometimes those are the same person
receiving services more than once, for
example if someone is participating in
our education programs and also
accessing a community meal. Monday
meal is 100+, Seniors lunch is 50,
Breakfast is 30, Classes are 15 x 4.

I love the idea of offering so many
programs to the community! Which
ones are the most popular?

The open Tuesday cooking class with
our Chef is booked full every week. 

What do you find the most chal-
lenging need to fulfill? 

Because we have so many programs
attracting, managing and retaining
volunteers is a challenge, especially
reliable ones who will commit to com-
ing back week after week. But as we
run more programs we are producing
more cooks and engaged citizens to
meet that need.

What brings you the most joy and
personal satisfaction about your
involvement? 

Being able to witness and participate
in the community building that takes
place here. I love sitting down at a
table at a community meal with some-
one who looks like they might have
come alone and getting to know them
and telling them about what we’re
doing. I have already made lots of
new friends doing that and it feels
great. 

How can people get involved? 

Keep up to date by liking our
Facebook page; call 519 508 FOOD;
www.thelocalcfc.org; Twitter
@TheLocalCFC; e mail info@thelo-
calcfc.org; or come visit at 612 Erie
St. in Stratford.

HUNGRY
by Crystal Wilson, 

for The Hunger Project

Each of us is hungry.  We may not all
be hungry for the same thing, but
there is no arguing that as humans,
there will always be something, even
a small thing, missing in our lives at
any given time.  Many people world-
wide are hungry for their most basic
needs – food, “basic” human rights,
consistent safety/shelter.  Others in the
world have those needs covered in
spades.  Their hunger comes from a
different place.  These people are hun-
gry to make a difference, to feed their
souls, to see their gifts shared. 

An organization forged in 1977 has
brought these two groups together in
an amazing way.   The Hunger Project
has set out on a journey to end chron-
ic persistent hunger.  This is a huge
goal, but their leadership has every
faith that it is realistically attainable.
They have developed an incredibly
effective strategy.   They have put into
play the use of the world’s greatest
resource – people.   They recognize
that each person is valuable, regard-
less of what society has said, or con-
tinues to say.    The Hunger Project
recognizes that there are gifts that
each one of us brings to the table, and
they have committed local staff in
each of their focus areas who work to
help others discover what they can do.  

The Hunger Project works in exactly
the opposite way that traditional char-
itable organizations work.
Traditionally, charities have gone into
different regions throughout the world
and given freely of what they have, be
that food, money, medicine, or a
whole host of other “necessities”.
These do a lot of good in the moment,
and have undoubtedly changed the
lives of many.    The leadership of The
Hunger Project saw something miss-
ing in this traditional model: What
happens when those charities leave a
region?  What sustains the people

then?  They also saw the missing
piece: There was no emphasis on
teaching self-reliance.     No one was
taking the time to empower the people
in these areas to make their own lives
better.   No one was meeting them as
equals.   The Hunger Project set out to
fill in this missing piece.   With the
understanding that much of the
oppression of people is brought on by
either tradition or government they
knew that they had to start there.  A
commitment was made that work
would not begin anywhere unless they
could garner the support of the gov-
erning bodies.  While this does mean
that The Hunger Project cannot enter
ALL the areas it would like to, it does
mean that there is a real possibility for
lasting effectiveness in the areas
served.   Sustainability plays a big role
in the task of ending hunger.

Once this hurdle is surpassed, The
Hunger Project begins to work with
the local people.  They build relation-
ships, make connections, and identify
the needs of a particular community,
as well as some possible leaders from
within it.  From here they work
together to empower people village by
village to take control of their own
destinies.  

This is an example of some of the
work happening in South Asia:

Bangladesh 

Unleashed Women’s Network: A spe-
cial women’s leadership program
trains women animators on gender
issues and women’s rights. The
women take on projects like stopping
child marriages and dowries in their
communities. 
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National Girl Child Day: THP led the
formation of a 300-organization
alliance that coordinates the celebra-
tion of National Girl Child Day each
year with hundreds of events through-
out the country to advocate for the
rights of girls.

India 

Women’s Leadership Workshops:
train elected women to be effective
leaders in their communities. 
Intensive Pre-Election Campaigns:
encourage women to vote and pro-
mote nominations of women leaders.

Supporting the formation of federa-
tions of elected women leaders:
empower women to voice their con-
cerns as a collective unit at district and
state levels. 

The Sarojini Naidu Prize for Best
Reporting on Panchayati Raj: annual-
ly recognizes media efforts highlight-
ing the work of women leaders within
local village councils.

It takes many people to make this
work successful.   One such person is
Malgorzata, the staff member for The
Hunger Project Canada.  Here is a
woman with so much passion for her
job, that it is infectious.   She is con-
nected by heartstrings to the people
served directly by The Hunger
Project, and she is connected by rela-
tionship to those who serve the proj-
ect.  She has witnessed first-hand the
fact that The Hunger Project does not
just assist those who are hungry for
food, rights, and shelter.  The soul
shaking impact that this project has on
those who invest time and money into

it is almost tangible when you hear
Malgorzata speak of her experiences.
She has seen time and time again,
people come to the realization that we
are all far more the same than we are
different.  When Investors travel to
see what their contributions are yield-
ing they often find that many of the
same issues that plague them plague
the local people.  They find that the
doubts and insecurities they hold in
their hearts are the same as those held
halfway across the world.  Malgorzata
has watched as two very different
groups of people discover more com-
mon ground than either group thought
possible.  They all discover quickly
that all people are hungry in one way
or another.

For more information and many more
incredibly inspiring stories log onto
The Hunger Project’s website at
http://www.thp.org.

To hear Malgorzata share her passion
in person, check out
https://www.facebook.com/events/43
2318820183954/ for an upcoming
Guelph event for The Hunger Project .

JUST IN TIME
by Sheilagh Mercer

This is a true story that gave me a
renewed sense of life, knowing that
the unseen world is very real. There is,
however a greater aspect I cannot
know fully and I have truly felt that
presence before, with the love that
surpasses all things. This is a mystical
story about my horse, Justin, and my

experience with what I believe to be
his reincarnation.

JUSTIN:  THE THOROUGHBRED
CROSS

Justin came into my life for the first
time when he was 14 and I was 24
years old, after my husband Doug
bought him for me. I already had a
great relationship with this equine
friend, as I was hired to ride him while
his owners were expecting their first
baby. After the baby was born, Justin's
guardian decided to sell him, because
she and her husband moved out west.
Having Justin was one of the high
points in my life.

The English riding lessons paid off
and I am sure, as I think back to that
time with what I know now, that our
mutual aversion to the use of the bit
bonded Justin and me so well. Justin
was over 16 hands, a thoroughbred
quarter horse cross, a lovely chestnut
with a white blaze down his face, four
white socks and in his prime. He was
stunning as far as I was concerned.
We meshed right off because of some
synchronic set of patterns that were
happening. One is that I noticed Justin
tossed his head a lot. The second was
the fact (I was told by my trainers) I
had soft hands, meaning I held the bit
lightly. I had this empathic feeling that
made me not like the bit in the horses’
mouths; however, at that time, I did
not know much about empathy or
intuition, let alone learning to ride.
Justin had a sensitive tooth that the bit
rubbed on. I did not know that until I
sold him, when the new people had a
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vet remove that sensitive tooth. He
had experienced no problem with his
tooth in the four years that he was in
my life. I felt he just encouraged more
soft hands.

I had the most amazing four years
with Justin. He took care of me. I rode
western because I could hold onto the
horn, as simple as that. I felt more
secure in the western saddle than in
the English one; after all, I was out to
just enjoy my horse.

I am proud of the empathy and intu-
ition I know I had for Justin. I know
he taught me how to treat him.  He
was easier to understand than my
human counterparts in that regard.
Justin came through, somehow com-
municating, clearly and simply.

Doug and I decided to start a family
when I was 28 years old. The sad
thing was I could not have both the
horse and a baby. It was a really hard
decision to find Justin an new owner.
I was truly torn. Eventually I sold
Justin to a retiring school teacher. It
was so hard to let go of my beloved
horse. Yet, when I had my daughter
Kerri, my mother instinct took over
and I was totally devoted to this mira-
cle of life and precious wee babe.

JUSTIN THE SPIRIT HORSE

Fast forward and I am 61 with an
amazing story to unfold the best way I
know how.

Since the time I was no longer able to
visit Justin, he started coming to me in

my dreams. At first it was often. And
then it settled into a few times a year
until four years ago, when he came in
a dream for the last time.

These dreams were wonderful, and I
felt my connection with him.  He took
me for rides in the country.  He talked
to me as we had simple conversations.
I told him how much I loved him. He
would tell me to get on his back and
then surprise me with the places he
would take me and we would have so
much fun riding out in nature.  I was
always a little sad as I got down from
his back to say goodbye, until next
time we would meet.  And I'd hug him
goodbye, happy from the dream,
when I awoke.  

I did not know then, what I do know
now, that Justin was visiting me in my
dreams, all those years, for real. So
the last time I had a dream with Justin
was in 2009. In that last dream I had
asked him a  question  if my health
would ever improve and Justin
answered saying "Just In Time". That
phrase burned into my memory for
some reason, as I pondered its mean-
ing.

In 2011 I met a medicine horse called
Boss and his partner Marnie.  My path
as an animal communicator took a
new direction, a return to my art and
learning more about partnering with

horses. I took an animal communica-
tion course with Jill Robinson who
said I was already there and so close
to realizing it. Jill gave me some
homework and Marnie allowed me to
have Boss as my homework partner
for my graduating class. Jill teased
and she laughed happily for me saying
I was sooooooo ready. And it was true,
and very exciting for me as, Boss, a
wonderful retired police horse, along
with Marnie's help and Jill's encour-
agement, activated something in me
so that I could actually hear Boss.  I
heard it from within!   Marnie led me
through a series of questions for me to
ask Boss.  At some point in all this,
Boss started giving ‘yes’ answers by
waving his head up and down. That
wowed me!

This encounter led to a summer work-
shop in 2011 called “The Way of the
Medicine Horse" with Tina Marie
Barnes. After Tina's workshop, I part-
nered with four mares, one of which
was a medicine horse, who talked to
me allot and easily.  She taught me
some life lessons. Because of my love
for her, I stayed to learn what I need-
ed to in order to understand the life-
long patterns that had sabotaged me
over and over again. Had I run away
from my fears too early I would have
missed out on these revelations. I
stayed and faced my fears.
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I wished for more training from Tina.
However she was in B.C. And I
thought, inaccessible for me.  So, it
was last June 2012, I went on another
medicine horse program, close by.
This is where I experienced the
shamanic journey. The totem animal
that showed up was not what I had
expected. It was Justin! He was my
spirit horse. The journey is mostly
personal, yet I can share the last part.
As I got off Justin's back from our
journey, he told me he was making his
way back to me. Well cry, yes, I sure
did!  It was very real and totally true
for me.

When I came out of the barn, two
horses were waiting to make this even
more real. I was all by myself with no
one to witness these two horses talk-
ing to me. In my head silently I said,
“Do you two want me to come over?”,
and they both nodded their heads up
and down, as ‘yes’, they wanted me to
come over, and so I did.  They nudged
me as if they too were excited about
this news of Justin coming back.  It
was a really cool moment of real con-
nection and camaraderie, no space
between our minds.  As from my
experience with Boss I knew horses
can nod ‘yes’ and ‘no’ answers. Yet I
cannot easily tell people this is true,
they would need to experience it for
themselves.  

For me it was true.  Justin was making
his way back.

JUSTIN THE MORGAN

All summer long I felt Justin's energy
near Simcoe, while visiting a friend.
My friend knew me well, so was not
surprised when I muscle tested up and
down roads near Simcoe, because I
felt Justin's energy. I kept feeling that
Justin was somewhere close to Delhi.
I knew I was getting information from
someone, a guide, Justin, something
within, guiding me to where Justin
was.  Most likely it was Justin himself
manifesting.

This experience of feeling Justin's
energy went right through the fall,  to
November 19th, . it was so intense
that day and sensing his energy so
strongly was more than I could stand.
I drove out to see my friend Kara
Burrow, who owns an Animal rescue
called  Bella Misty Meadows Animal
Sanctuary in St Williams Ontario
(near the county of Delhi).  As I drove
out by myself I began to  talking out
loud, in the car saying "Justin, tell me
where you are!"  I drove into Kara’s
driveway, greeting her then in the next
breath, saying, “Did you get another
horse?"   Well, she said no. I told her
how I felt Justin's energy so strongly.
Kara asked what name, again, and I
said "Justin … I feel Justin so strong-
ly, Kara." Kara said she felt chills. She
drove me to a farm she had visited the
day before, where there were two
horses, one of which was named
Justin.

The owner  introduced me to his
horse, saying "This is my Justin,  he is
a Morgan and his registered name is
"Just In Time".

Well blow me over!!!  There had been
so many messages, I cannot begin to
write hem all. This was the message in
my my last dream, from Justin him-
self. I held back tears as I asked Justin
if he remembered me and he began
licking and chewing, exaggerating it. I
have known three trainers now, who
all say licking and chewing is a confir-

mation, a yes answer, if you will. So I
knew Justin remembered me.  Justin
was not a well horse, but I did not
know it at the time, as I saw him in his
magnificence and was blinded to any-
thing else. 

XANADU

Xanadu was distant when I first met
her. She was pretty much shut down,
and literally starving, she could no
longer chew the hay with the worn
teeth. No blame to the owner, as he
saw her get better each year the grass
came in. When, I brought her to her
new home , she came through loud
and clear about not liking her name
Zena. When I asked Sister, a Buddhist
Nun, friend of mine, she said of
course not, Zena means stranger and
Xanadu means paradise, and I said
"Sister, you just named my new horse!

However, I could see this sweet
Arabian mare, that was with Justin,
was very underweight and I knew
instinctively she may not last the win-
ter. Others saw this too, as it validated
my own feelings. I could not leave her
behind. Their guardian loved these
horses. I no longer judge as we as
humans have taken the freedom away
from horses and allot of conditions
result from that.

VINTAGE LANE FARMS with
Simone Ussleman-Tod

Xanadu was 27 years old and Justin
was seemingly fine at 18. I took Justin
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in and could not leave this mare
behind.  I took them to a farm that
only Divine intervention, I say hap-
pened, because Simone was happy to
take us in, for the winter. I had no idea
Simone was a healer.  Celina had
invited me with Justin even before I
found him. 

Yet, Celina’s pastures where not ready
for us until spring. Ah, and I know,
Simone would have us stay too.
Simone saved my dear mare's life, and
Justin's too. Simone  also helped me
as a life coach.

I do realize Justin is a mirror for my
own health too.  It is like learning
from Justin and Xanadu this opportu-
nity to arrest and manage any illness
simply by changing our diets plus
exercise. Justin had two life threaten-
ing situations -- one was laminitis and
the other was colic. 

With the help of the several veterinar-
ians, and the best choice in medicines,
Justin was allowed to stay. Of course
Justin made the final choice, because
ultimately , whose healing is it any-
way?  It was Justin's choice to stay.
So, my equine friends Justin, Xanadu
and I as well, were all here to connect
to greater "health and wellness", as in
that last dream I had with Justin when
I asked, "would my health be better?"
and he answered, "Just In Time".

Before I came I had no idea of what
Simone did. All I knew was that we
had a winter home with lots of hay,
and help for Xanadu. I learned later on
that Simone had a networking group ,
when I heard the name, I sure knew
why we were called there. Simone’s
networking group was called "Wild
about Wellness”. 

My art expresses how I feel about
horses, animals in general, and nature.
My prayer is to allow that part of all of
us that is whole and connected in love
to speak from the pictures I create, as
they  will  speak  for  themselves.  The 

funds from the artwork here go to the
care of horses and other rescues.
Please join me on face book for
“Friends of the Forgotten Horses”. 

MYSTIC BASK FARM

The next home is at Mystic Bask, a
home to a Medicine Horse Herd and
gifted horse woman and healer, Celina
Fawcett. More magic to come. I won-
der why Justin, Xanadu and I are
here? I guess ......

Everything "JUST IN TIME ". 
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Xanadu up together, as I went to find one horse and came back with two."



MY PHYSICAL WORLD IS
BIGGER THAN ME!

by Victoria Kaye

When I was a child, PBS and TVO
children’s television programming
taught me the world was a big place; a
big blue marble mainly comprised of
blue fluidity known as water dotted by
little green and brown bits of land
with people living on them of all gen-
ders, race, nationality and colour.

As I became a teenager and dreamt of
adventure, I learned I needed to travel
to see these other bits. Though the
globe that adorned my desk could spin
around at the touch of my finger, geo-
graphically its typography required
the purchase of a ticket onto a plane,
train or boat to fully be appreciated. 

Once I did venture, I learned there
were cultural differences in the way
those people living on those little
green and brown bits of land did and
said things. But I also learned people
are people, just like you and me, and
though it sounds like the lyrics of a
song, we all are one – human. 

When I became a young adult, I real-
ized how media played a part of keep-
ing us one, and at that time, there were
only a handful of television networks
and radio stations. When something
happened, we all became one, as we
all know where we were when asked:

• Where were you when John F.
Kennedy was shot?
• Where were you when JR was shot?
• Where were you when man walked
on the moon for the first time?
• Where were you when Michael
Jackson did the moonwalk for the first
time?
• Where were you when the space
shuttle blew up?
• Where were you when the twin tow-
ers blew up?

In each instance, we all know where
we physically were, and can vividly
retell tales for each. Though our phys-
ical geographies were varied, we were
all connected in that present moment,
and still connected.

As a maturing adult, I’ve learned the
world is an even smaller place, as
technology and global commerce has
replaced my need for updating my
passport and owning a 5-piece match-
ing luggage set. 

If I want Indian, I can purchase it off
the grocery shelf or dine at an Indian
restaurant. I do not need to travel to
the orient for authentic Chinese food
but go to Little China or Little Italy
for a canolli and make pasta myself
with a kitchen gadget.

Not only can I touch and taste the cul-
tural aspects our world offers, I can
travel time zones and cross geograph-
ical boundaries from the comfort of
my desk. I can engage in conversation
and befriend anyone in any language,
in any time zone. I never have to
physically meet the people I now
dearly bestow the title of “friend.” 

Once upon a time, conversation
required physical dialogue, even when
you didn’t speak the same language,
you had to find a way to communi-
cate. With online instant translation
programs, language is no longer a bar-
rier. 

With those primitive attempts to com-
municate, there was laughter. No mat-
ter what language you spoke, or your
nationality, gender, race or colour, the
laughter you shared spoke volumes as
its universally understood and seldom
lost in translation. 

Today, laughter is lost, as we don’t
laugh as much anymore. What once
was known as the best medicine isn’t
even a giggle or a snicker as physical
connectivity is being stripped from
the human race. With the advent of
cocooning, we have replaced our
innate physical desire for adventure
with no longer needing or wanting to
venture out into the physical world.

Now, we are content with watching
Planet Earth on cable vs. renewing
passports, venturing out and discover-
ing what Planet Earth has to offer.

Though technology advances help
make life easier, we are no longer
enjoying life. World news and
moments in our lives should not be
experienced or learned on Facebook.

We need to get reconnected with our
physical world and it begins with
Mother Earth. We need to get outside,
breath her air and walk all over her.
By expanding our own mobility of our
physical being, we will reconnect with
our fellow man, and maybe, we can all
learn to laugh more. 

Our world is a beautiful place. Let’s
get physically involved. 
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ONE TREE MAY PROVIDE
COVER FROM THE RAIN BUT
ONE THOUSAND TREES CAN

PROTECT US FROM THE STORM
by Earl Lambert

There’s an old saying that states “This
too shall pass”. This is a simple sen-
tence I have repeated to myself sever-
al times during life’s many storms. It
was tough to fathom in the beginning
but over time I realized everything
does pass if I am willing to just move
forward and continue doing the next
right thing. Before I knew it this old
proverb became a natural part of me
and life’s storms became much short-
er in duration. 

Today though, I see a new storm in the
forecast and these words don’t seem
to be shedding any light on the hori-
zon. For this storm is not one that will
simply pass, it is one which can only
be calmed by the unified effort of
Canada’s First Peoples and all
Canadian’s who are willing to be
courageous enough to take a stand and
be the voice for Mother Earth, our nat-
ural habitat and our environment. 

The seeds of dictatorship have been
planted as we see the federal govern-
ment imposing, yes imposing, several
bills, policies and agreements focused
on capitalism and greed onto
Canadians. They have negated
democracy by refusing to engage
proper parliamentary debate and con-
sult with or gather any input from
First Nations, environmental organi-
zations, various interest groups and
numerous concerned Canadian citi-
zens, before passing several new laws
or pieces of legislation that have a
devastating impact on not only First
Nation’s people, but Canada’s eco-
system and the future of all
Canadians. 

Recently, the federal government
signed a Foreign Investments
Protection and Promotion Agreement

with China, a 31- year deal that gives
them significant control over our nat-
ural resources. In addition to this,
Omnibus Bills C-45 and C-38 have
removed crucial environmental pro-
tection laws and opened the door for
foreign interests to extract these natu-
ral resources and bulldoze their way
through Canada’s waterways and ter-
ritories in any way they see fit.

Two major projects are the focal point
of these dealings and have heavily
influenced recent changes to laws and
legislation surrounding the Fisheries
Act, the Migratory Birds Convention
Act, the abolishment of environmental
protection laws and the blatant disre-
spect of the First Nations-Crown
treaties and their inherent rights.

One of these projects is the Alberta
Tarsands and the other is the Enbridge
Northern Gateway Pipeline.  If one
could part the clouds of ambience
shrouded with safety and security cre-
ated by the federal governments’
aggressive $78 million dollar adver-
tising campaign, known as “Canada’s
Economic Action Plan”, a slew of tel-
evision and media advertisements that
illustrate to Canadians that double-
hulled tankers, oil and gas pipelines
are environmentally safe, we would
see the light and know what devasta-
tion lie ahead if they are successful in
achieving their ambitions. 

With regards to the Alberta Tarsands,
scientists recently discovered that
since the last study performed in
1960, pollution levels have signifi-
cantly increased and various toxins
and pollutants have spread as far away
as 90 miles away, harmfully affecting
fish, environment, lands and rivers.
Now with the new legislation and
laws that negate the need for environ-
mental assessments and reduce pro-
tected lakes from 32000 to a mere 97
and 2.5 million rivers to just 62, for-
eign investors and interested corpora-
tions want to increase production 25
times over the next 20 years. 

If we take a closer look at the back-
ground of Enbridge who is seeking to
be the main source of both extraction
and export via the Northern Gateway
Pipeline, we would see this corpora-
tion does not have a good track record
whatsoever. Between 1999, and 2008,
Enbridge pipelines were responsible
for 610 recorded spills that released
approximately 21.3 million litres of
crude oil into the environment, an
amount equivalent to half of the oil
spilled in 1989 by the Exxon Valdez.
In July 2010, nearly 4 million litres of
oil gushed from a ruptured Enbridge
pipeline into Michigan’s Kalamazoo
River, where local residents now suf-
fer serious health problems resulting
from the accumulation of heavy met-
als in the environment. 
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They have been aggressive in their
attempts to bully First Nations into
allowing them to plow through tradi-
tional lands and territories, but have
not succeeded due to First Nations
strong stance in asserting their rights
and defending the treaties, as well as
the support of non-Aboriginal allies
who are willing to stand alongside
them to defend Mother Earth and our
environment. Unfortunately the feder-
al government intends to extinguish
these rights and make the removal of
traditional land, aka un-tampered
Canadian green space, easier with
their recently imposed laws and legis-
lation. 

First Nations people are the sacred
keepers of this land to which they
have been inherently connected to
since the beginning of their very exis-
tence. It is only natural that they can
hear or feel Mother Earth crying for
help, pleading for people to take a
stand and be her voice. Like wolves
protecting their pups and their territo-
ry, they have been courageous in their
willingness to stand strong in the face
of blatant racism, discrimination and
continue to walk tall amidst the hostil-
ity of non-empathetic individuals who
disregard a sacred relationship meant
to last until the last river flows, as well
as those who simply choose to remain
oblivious or apathetic to what is really
transpiring at the government level.   

Our First Nations are not willing to sit
back and be idle while corporations
and foreign interests dictate the direc-
tion of our federal government, with
no regard for the sacred land and
water-bodies that form the beautiful
place we all call home. Our First
Nations are honoring their roots and
have planted their feet firmly into the
soil of Mother Earth, remaining com-
mitted to standing strong and protect-
ing her as long as the sun shall shine. 

It is my hopes that you will join in as
allies and offer your support to the
original peoples of north-america as

they advocate and take a stand against
the assimilative and capitalistic agen-
da of our federal government. It is my
hopes that you too will plant your feet
into the soil of Mother Earth and take
a stand. This may be a storm that
won’t simply pass, but if we come
together in one heart; one mind, in the
spirit of unity, as a community, we can
make the clouds of darkness part and
help the light break through!

“It only takes one person to create a
world of a difference, but with a world
of support behind that one person, the
difference they make is that much
more powerful.”

In the Spirit of Idle No More ...

WE MUST LOVE OUR
PHYSICAL WORLD

by Margot Thompson

My family is deeply in love with
nature. I grew up with a father who
staunchly believed that the place he
could commune with God was out in
the physical world where he could see
the glorious colours of plant life, hear
the song of the birds and the gentle
rustling of the trees, and feel the light
and warmth of sunlight on his face. 

My father taught his children to look
for the wonder and beauty in our
physical world. He took us on hikes
through the bush, searching for and
collecting puffballs to take home and
fry up for dinner. We received instruc-

tion – practically blueprints - in mak-
ing forts in the haymow and in the
snow. The apple orchard needed prun-
ing and harvesting, the fences had to
be repaired and the vegetable garden
required planting, weeding and pick-
ing. He made it all fun. We spent
weekday evenings skating on the
pond and weekends chasing cousins
through fields full of tall corn.  Biking
around country blocks, cross-country
skiing down the gravel pit, horseback
riding through the fields...life was
pretty fun back in the day.

We grew up in the most amazing, sus-
taining and beautiful world.  And it
causes me inexpressible grief to know
that these days (the time when my
own child is experiencing a deep need
for natural fun, but instead having
electronics and video games shoved
down his throat) our environment –
the source of life for all beings in our
world – is undergoing extensive
degeneration. My heart breaks with
the knowledge. So at this point, I’m
not just making every possible
attempt to immerse my 12-year-old in
the glory of our physical world – and
I thank God everyday that he’s so in
love with nature - but I’m also stress-
ing that it is disappearing, and that it’s
extremely important that every human
being, no matter his or her age, cir-
cumstances, socio-economic condi-
tions or culture, is consistently putting
effort into ensuring the conservation
and protection of this planet’s envi-
ronment and its inhabitants.

Why is it so important to me that my
son has fallen in love with nature? It’s
of benefit to him physically, mentally,
emotionally and spiritually.  But the
bottom line is just that human beings
are simply not separate from the phys-
ical world and I worry that, through
our growing belief that we are set
apart by technology and our con-
sumerist desires, we are somehow not
the natural world, we can continue to
abuse the earth until the planet will no
longer be able to sustain humans on it. 
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My son – one of the upcoming gener-
ation who will be the recipients of our
environmental legacy – is well aware
of how badly my generation has man-
aged our amazing and wondrous natu-
ral world.  We’re leaving him with a
polluted environment that includes a
decline in the pure, cool qualities of
the oceans and lakes – disturbing the
creatures who make their home in and
around the water; a loss of plant life
and woodlands causing degeneration
in the earth’s nourishment; too little
rainfall; crazy weather patterns that
devastate without notice…the list is
endless. And it’s sickening. I’m
ashamed of the limited foresight of
my generation. 

Fortunately, my son and his genera-
tion want something different…some-
thing better. In order to ensure that we
are part of the solution, and not part of
the problem, we openly discuss how a
healthy environment is essential to
human well-being. Awareness of our
environmental benefits is the key to
freedom and health for our children
and their children.  So we talk about
how a tree purifies the air and supplies
oxygen for all of us to breathe. He
knows that a strong environment har-
moniously blends the elements and
bumps up the probability of a good
life expectancy. My son appreciates
sitting in a tree’s cooling shade on hot
summer afternoons, and welcomes
refreshing rain at the right time,
understanding  that  it  sustains  crops 

and nourishes animals while balanc-
ing the temperature. He’s aware that a
well-cared for and respected physical
world contributes to a sustainable
lifestyle, builds a beautiful natural
landscape and continually replenishes
itself for generation after generation
after generation. And he’s dedicated to
ensuring that others become aware as
well. 

Perhaps the most important thing that
my son is learning is the synergistic
spirit that combines the natural laws
and patterns of our physical world
with the laws and patterns of human
life.  If we reflect on the abundance to
be found in a healthy natural world,
and act on our desire to preserve and
conserve our own, the next generation
will be able to release fears of scarci-
ty and move toward embracing a nur-
tured and well-respected, sustainable
earth. What a concept!  

My father always used to say this:
“Knowledge and understanding aren’t
heavy to carry around, so fill yourself
up with them.”  And as it pertains to
our physical world, the means of
obtaining, developing and applying
our knowledge and understanding are
many and varied.  But in my family,
we follow a few very simple princi-
ples:

1. Pay attention to how we use water.
2. Recycle, Repurpose, Reuse:
Everything.

3. Create as little waste as you can.
4. Be as energy efficient as possible.
5. Consider the affect of our actions
on our world.
6. Raise awareness wherever possi-
ble.
7. LOVE our natural world!

It’s not sophisticated, I know. But
these principles have encouraged a
family – and all those who participate
in our lives – to develop a sense of
accountability towards our physical
world and a devotion to respecting
and nurturing it. We are actively
encouraging larger conversations that
are relevant to our children, not from
a place of intellectualizing the need to
care for the earth but from a deeper,
more spiritual condition of being in
love with our physical world.
Spending time in nature generates a
deeper communication between our
environment and our minds, hearts
and spirits; a connection that truly
allows us to become one with our nat-
ural world. If everyone made the com-
mitment to develop a love of nature in
the hearts of our children, the next
generations own glorious physical
world would be secure forever.

Isn’t that worth the investment?
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THE WAY I SEE IT
by Michael Thompson

I’m honoured to be writing my first
column here at One Thousand Trees.  I
figure I should introduce myself.
Maybe the best way to tell you who I
am is to tell you about what matters to
me.  That’s everything.  When you’re
almost 13 and starting to think for
yourself everything starts to get more
complicated.  There are lots of choic-
es to make and lots of opinions to con-
sider.  Some of them are easy to
decide about and some of them are
harder, but whatever you decide it
seems like there’s a lesson attached to
it.  So that’s what I’m here to do. To
talk about the lessons I’m learning as
the choices come up and the decisions
are made.  

Since the April theme is on Our
Physical World, it’s easy because
there’s something I want to talk about
– the way litter is handled in our
school system.

When you think of littering what
comes to your mind?  What comes to
my mind is how it looks like we have
a plan at school to handle litter but no
one is following that plan. I’m in
Grade 7 and I know this is the way it’s
been going on for a long time. What
bothers me is that no one’s doing what
we’re supposed to do and no one is
stopping the ones who are doing
exactly what we’re not supposed to
do.

For example...

At my school a lot of kids don’t really
care about the environment.  We just
throw all of our leftovers, waste and
old supplies in one big grey bin and
the teacher does nothing about it.
Neither do the lunch monitors. Those
kids must not have parents teaching
them about how important it is to look
after our environment.  It got me
thinking about role models and how
being a good role model helps kids to
grow up to look after our physical
world and make it the kind of place
we want it to be. 

I live in the university area and I
always see grown ups throwing trash
on the streets like it’s their personal
garbage can.  All the kids going to my
school walk past that every day. What
is that teaching us? That waste is
good? Littering is good? No wonder
kids don’t manage their litter properly
at school!

After thinking about this humongous
problem, I think I can be a good role
model for other kids who live around
me.  If I can do this, other kids will
too. 

- Pick up garbage I see laying around.
- Throw away trash in the correct
bin(s).
- Try to buy more food with less pack-
aging.

Those are just a few things I can do to
model keeping the physical world of
our schools more environment-friend-
ly.  What can you do?

1,000 CONVERSATIONS
MARCH UPDATE: 

WHAT WE HAVE HEARD SO FAR
by Derek Alton

In September of 2012, Tamarack start-
ed a journey to create a national dia-
logue on community across Canada.
Our goals are:

• to get people talking about commu-
nity
• to share insights, stories and best
practices from these conversations
across the country
• based on the patterns that emerge, to
develop policy and program ideas that
reflect the importance of a deepened
sense of community (as per the data
coming from the conversations)

When we first started this campaign,
we did not know what we were going
to find. As each of you has participat-
ed, we have been overwhelmed by the
depth of the responses. It turns out
people have a lot to say about commu-
nity. Some of the ideas that are com-
ing forward we expected, while others
caught us by surprise. Below are some
of the key highlights from the first
couple months of this campaign, as
well as links to some of the most
memorable blog reflections.

To learn more and to get involved
contact Derek Alton at derek@tama-
rackcommunity.ca.

Key Themes
-Seeking Community
-Dichotomies
-Gifts and Opportunities
-What Next?
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Seeking Community

Though this is fairly obvious, it is a
good place to start. We hear again and
again that people are looking for com-
munity. In today’s busy world, despite
the fact that we are more connected
than ever before, people are feeling
lonely

When we asked people to talk about
their most memorable experience of
community, they told beautiful stories
of deep connection and belonging.
The majority of these stories were
rooted in the past; rarely did they talk
of a present experience in their lives 

Why is this?

Time! This was the most common
explanation we hear. Building com-
munity takes time and energy. In
today’s fast-paced world, people do
not feel like they have the time to
build the communities they seek. This
became particularly pronounced in
conversations with seniors. When
asked to reflect on how community
has changed over their lifetime, they
quickly talked about how things have
become so fast-paced; that it was
impossible for people to feel deeply
connected with each other.

Not having enough time, though, is a
product of a culture that is both fast-
paced and also heavily focused on the
individual. Without the restraints of
community responsibilities, it allows
us to run faster in our own lives. One
conversation highlights that we now
seem to have less leisure time. This
leisure time is often when a lot of
community building happens: with
friends and family, through celebra-
tions and hobbies.

Another important shift is the move
away from churches as the as a com-
mon place to regularly exist in com-
munity. Historically, churches experi-
enced very little competition as every-
thing else was closed on Sundays.

Now, however, almost everything is
open seven days a week, giving
Sunday church programming a lot
more to compete with. This is a com-
petition they are frequently losing, as
shown by the number of churches that
are closing.

Dichotomies

Through these conversations, several
dichotomies were evident. Below are
three of the key ones:

Individual vs. Communal

This tension is best highlighted in the
book “Becoming Human” by Jean
Vanier. Human beings want to feel
unique and special. We want to have
the autonomy to control our own des-
tiny. At the same time, we want to be
part of something bigger than our-
selves. We are, after all, communal
creatures and therefore crave the love
and support that comes from being
part of a group. If we wish to fully
submerge ourselves in our communi-
ty, , we must either give up part of our
autonomy or lay some of our values to
the side for the good of the group.
This creates tension. In our current
individualistic society, we are more
likely to follow through on our indi-
vidual desires and thus, communities
struggle to maintain cohesion and
deep commitment.

Same vs. Different

This dichotomy is based on the idea
that though we are drawn to people
like us, we value diversity, as it gives
us new experiences and expands our
minds. This dichotomy came forward
in a couple conversations. The CJ
Munford group talked about how skin
colour formed a starting point for
community. In contrast Harold wrote,
“(t)he way to objectivity is by adding
more subjectivity. Having two eyes
enables 3D vision. Adopting multiple
perspectives, enables a deeper more
objective understanding of the world

we inhabit. In our individualistic soci-
ety and with the advent of the internet,
it is now easier for us to form commu-
nities of like-minded people. While
our world becomes increasingly inter-
connected, diversity is becoming
more crucial for the resiliency and
adaptability of communities. These
countervailing forces are causing ten-
sion in communities across the coun-
try.

Organic vs. Formal

This tension was first highlighted
through many of the cultural groups
who noted that in more communal
societies, community just happens
organically. People show up and come
together when it is needed or wanted.
This ranges from grabbing a drink
with some friends, to helping a neigh-
bour patch up their house.
Contrastingly, when they came to
Canada, many of these people noticed
that this spontaneous communal expe-
rience is less common. Instead com-
munity is much more formalized
through institutions, governments and
programs. I think this is a buy-product
of our busy lives and lack of leisure
time. Everything is scheduled includ-
ing our community building time.
This was also debated by a group of
pastors in Oakville.

Gifts and Opportunities:

Through the many conversations that
have occurred thus far, numerous
opportunities are emerging. This indi-
cates a cultural shift towards desiring
a deepened sense of community and
collectively trying to figure out how to
implement this desire.

Youth
Though it is said that “youth are the
future,” I was excited to see how
many of them eagerly participated in
these discussions and want to be a part
of positively influencing their com-
munities today. To date, there have
been over ten conversations involving
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youth and there are many more to
come. Many youth are exploring
intentional communities and also try-
ing to serve as catalysts in their com-
munity. However, often times, they
are excluded from community-build-
ing conversations, as a group of youth
leaders lamented in Guelph. If youth
are given leadership opportunities and
proper mentorship, they can be a
major catalyst for positive community
change, mobilizing their parents’ gen-
eration, as well.

Elders
In many cultures, including our
Canadian aboriginals, elders hold the
community’s collective wisdom. On
the topic of community, these cultural
groups have much to say, much to
offer to this discussion. Are we listen-
ing? They are often times critical of
how we are now moving so quickly
without a concern for our neighbours.
Our seniors can remember a different
way, a more communal way of living
and supporting each other. They can
serve as mentors for our youth and
through this help, us mobilize parts of
our population that are often isolated.

Cultural Groups
As has already been highlighted, cul-
tural groups have a lot to teach us
about how different parts of the world
are building community. They can
effectively act as a mirror: allowing us
to stop and consider the intentions of
our own culture. An openness to
diversity invites challenges and ten-
sions, as well as both cultural and lan-
guage barriers. These patterns were
mentioned numerous times. There is
also great opportunity that arises
when we glean the insights of other
cultures on ways to build community.
In order to have these valuable con-
versations, we must create a safe and
inviting space. Additionally, we must
tailor our communication to that of the
groups were are trying to learn from
and engage. Each cultural group has a
different communication norm and
proficiency level with English. By

taking the time to learn this, we will
find it easier to involve these groups.
*This question of communication
style is also relevant for trying to
engage youth and seniors.

Business
“Business needs healthy community
and community needs healthy busi-
ness<http://seekingcommunity.ca/blo
gs/thousand-conversations/talking-
community-chamber>.” Often times,
business and community are seen as
adversaries. However, with a change
in perspective, business can prove to
be a powerful partner in helping build
up the local community. Beyond the
local “mom and pop” stores, this can
also include the larger multi-national
corporations. If communities want to
become vibrant, they will need to
engage businesses in a constructive
dialogue.

Faith groups
Historically, the church has been the
hub for community within a neigh-
bourhood. These groups are now
struggling to compete with the many
other draws on people’s attention.
Through these challenges, new ideas
are emerging. Some faith groups are
starting to find a renewed meaning
and purpose by reaching out to their
neighbourhoods.

Celebration
Community is a lot of work, however,
it can be a lot of fun. In our busy
world we need to learn to step back
and celebrate with each other. In one

of the fall conversations, Alex talks
about her experience celebrating with
a tribe in Madagascar. When talking
about memorable experiences of com-
munity, celebrations like festivals
were mentioned often. A key part of
this is food. It seems to be a lubricant
for building community.

Moving forward

We are seeking community. More
than that, we understand that we need
it. We can accomplish far more as a
community than as an individual.
There are a lot of major challenges
that we cannot face alone. 

We are on the right path and have
everything we need to build the com-
munities we desire. To start, we need
to tell each other stories of communi-
ty. By participating in these conversa-
tions, you have already started. Now
we need to build the movement, get
other people talking about community
and then share stories, ideas and chal-
lenges. 

Tamarack has created an online learn-
ing community  at  <http://www.seek-
ingcommunity.ca/> as the platform to
help share these stories.

What you can do to help?

-Share this with others
-Check out seekingcommunity.ca
-Invite others to hold a conversation
about community

For more information contact Derek
Alton at derek@tamarackcommuni-
ty.ca.
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A PLACE I WILL ALWAYS
CALL HOME

by Alex MacEachern

It took 8 months, 40 house viewings,
lots of tears, tests of my patience
(although I didn’t display much on
this front) and one very detailed
dream board before I found the home
of my dreams.  I was 27 years old and
looking for a stone house with very
specific criteria.  It needed a large gar-
den to have a veggie patch, a place to
have a certified kitchen for my cater-
ing business, it had to be old and it
had, had, HAD to be stone.  I was told
that with my budget I would never
own a stone home and that no old
home would have a basement suitable
for my business.  So I waited.  My
dream board had my price point, the
number of bedrooms, pictures of stone
homes, the requirements of my busi-
ness, the desire for a beautiful garden
and it sat by my bed and I soaked it in
day after day.  I viewed a lot of hous-
es, trying to make all of them fit into
the mould and none of them worked.
My Mum, a long time agent, said that
I would know when I set foot in the
house that was to be mine.  I said, but
HOW will I know and she said with
certainty that I would just know, I
would excuse anything that was
wrong and love any quirks.  So I wait-
ed.

Dear friends of mine told me about a
house for sale on their street so I did a
walk by and an MLS search, lovely as 

it was and although it was stone, it
seemed far too small and far too much
money to be my house.  There was an
open house not long after my walk by
and I thought I would use the chance
to get out on a cold sunny day in
February and view the interior.  I
knew.  As soon as I stepped in the
front door, I was sold.  The interior
was very dated with the lovely owner
having lived there for 54 years and
being in her 89th year.  Nan, the love-
ly woman was home during the open
house and we hit it off immediately.
We had shared overlapping family
histories, a mutual love of feeding
birds and a love for this beautiful
home.  And so it was to be mine.  Nan
was generous in her negotiations
because she knew how much I loved
her home and my request for the bird
feeders to be part of the sale sealed the
deal.  Two months later, the house was
mine and I renovated it whole-heart-
edly to create a modern space inside
these old walls and spent hours and
any penny I had, expanding the beau-
tiful gardens.

Then things changed.  My ex and I
parted ways, I made the decision to
move to Toronto and I fell in love with
a Brit.  Deciding to keep the house or
sell it was one of the hardest decisions
of my life.  As the universe often does,

I was provided with clarity when I
was puttering in my garden.  To back
track ~ years earlier I had been offered
an immense amount of money for my
beloved show horse, which I vehe-
mently turned down.  In my garden, I
was brought back to this decision and
once again decided for my heart rather
than my pocket book ~ and I kept my
house which continues to warm my
heart.

And so came the time to leave my
lovely home in Guelph and move to
Toronto.  The disentangling period
was hard but I knew the decision was
right ~ I needed physical space from
the home, but needed to maintain this
beautiful space as my own.  I rented
the house, packed my moving van and
had a tearful goodbye to the home I
had poured myself into and which had
held me safe during an enormous time
of growth and transformation.  

I have since moved to England to fol-
low love and am not sure when and if
I will return to live in my beautiful
home.  It still makes me sad thinking
that I won’t live again within those
beautiful walls, lounge in the gardens
that I poured my heart into or wander
the patio that was laid with stones
hand-picked from my parent’s farm.
Every time I return home I place my
hand on the lovely stone walls and
feel the energy emanating from this
beautiful space full of history and love
and stories.  The home that held me
and offered me wings, the home that
allows me to have a place in the world
that is my own, no matter how far
away I am, the place that holds a piece
of my heart and will always stir my
imagination, a place I will always call
home.  

This beautiful home in Guelph is cur-
rently for rent.  For details, please
email lisa@onethousandtrees.com.

- 14 -



IGNITE THE FLAME 
July 6 & 7th, 2013 

Paris Fair Grounds, Special
Events Building

www.IgnitetheFlame.ca 

Ignite the Flame is excited to present
our second annual Spiritual Wellness
Show, designed to showcase tools and
strategies for enhancing spiritual well-
ness!

We invite you to participate as a ven-
dor at our Spiritual Wellness Show on
Sunday, July 6 from  9:00 a.m. To
5:00 p.m. and Sunday from 12:00
p.m. To 5:00 p.m.

As well as vendor opportunities, we
have several speaking opportunities
available. This year’s focus is on inner
well being and vibrations. In particu-
lar, we are looking for speakers on the
following subjects:

• WATER – A scientific and spiritual
view on the importance of this vital
life force (frequency, cymatics)

• EMF – Electromagnetic
Frequencies, the truth about EMF
exposure and your health

• GMO – Genetically Modified
Organisms (foods), the very real dan-
ger of GMO foods

• DETOXING – Strategies and tools
to help rid our body of toxic buildup

• SPIRITUAL AWAKENING –
What does this mean, how do you
know and what are the signs?

• LIFE PURPOSE – A motivational,
inspirational talk

• VIBRATIONAL FREQUENCIES
– Raising your vibration (food, medi-
tation, thought patterns)

• CRYSTALS – Meanings and uses
of crystals for healing and clearing

• SPIRITUAL PARENTING –
Mindful parenting 101

Spaces are already filling up, so
please contact Sara Klassen if you feel
you have something important that
you feel needs to be heard and we will
consider your idea. Speakers are
asked to provide a donation of a prod-
uct or service valued at $25 or more,
which will be featured at Ignite the
Flame as a giveaway.

SEMINARS

We have spaces for 6 seminars on
Saturday and 5 on Sunday.
Approximately 50 vendor tables will
be available, with options to rent a
table for one day or two. Sunday
morning is reserved for our Global
Meditation, opening the show back up
after conclusion.

We will do our very best to ensure that
you meet a group of potential cus-
tomers who are particularly interested
in your product or service. Our inten-
tion is to minimize overlap of prod-

ucts and service between vendors, we
may ask you showcase a key talent,
but do no limit marketing of full serv-
ices.

As a vendor in our show, we ask that
you also be actively involved in pro-
moting your participation. We would
be happy to provide a PDF of our flyer
for you to print and supply to your
clients.

As a thank you, all vendors will
receive 2 free weekend Day passes!
(This does not include our special
event on Saturday evening, Sounds of
the Universe Concert with David
Hickey)

Please do not hesitate to contact us if
you have any questions. We look for-
ward to working with you to make our
Spiritual Wellness Show a great suc-
cess for all!

With Sincere Gratitude,
Sara Klassen
Events Creator
sara@ignitetheflame.ca 
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SURVIVING PROGRESS
by Fred Oliff

We humans are a sorry lot. We are
gifted with intelligence, with which
we have built great cultures and civi-
lizations. We have developed a knowl-
edge of the sciences which has
allowed us to travel into outer space,
to the depths of the oceans and to dis-
cover our ancient past.

Through these discoveries of our past,
we have come to some grim conclu-
sions. Ronald Wright, in the book A
Short History of Progress, which
inspired this film, describes what he
calls “progress traps”. For example,
the nuclear bomb, is one such
progress trap. The development of
something which can, or has, led to
the extinction of a culture or civiliza-
tion, is such a thing. Easter Island is a
very good case in point. The building
of bigger and bigger moa led to the
deforestation of the island and the
eventual demise of their civilization.

Homo sapiens is a doomed species.
Why, you might ask? Our first enemy
is hubris. As the top of the food chain,
we compete with other creatures for
nourishment. When we find these
other creatures convenient to blame
for the demise of another species we
have over-utilized, we barbarically
butcher them (until Brigitte Bardot
comes along and the world media
finds out about it. Mankind can be
likened to a warm-blooded version of
the asteroid, which when it impacted
the Earth some 65 million years ago. 

No other species has been responsible
for the extinction of so many others.
But we do have a distinct advantage
over some of those other species, the
sabre-toothed cat, for instance. The
cat was so specialized that when its
prey species became extinct, the cat
soon followed. Humans will not soon
follow their fate.

However, the same cannot be said
about Cro-Magnon manʼs main com-
petition and an earlier human ances-
tor, the Neanderthal man. It might
come as a surprise to some and a
shock to others, that in our present
guise, we have been the perpetrators
of genocide on a massive scale. In
fact, there is evidence that we deliv-
ered this upon the Neanderthal man as
well.

One of manʼs greatest discoveries was
agriculture. By following after ani-
mals who would eat seeds, he soon
realized that these seeds were being
propagated and he, too, could propa-
gate them. But we have driven this
technological marvel a little too far
and we are heading towards one of
these “progress traps” due to two
things. One of these is the develop-
ment of genetically-modified organ-
isms (GMOs) which are dependent on
specific pesticides to ensure their
safety. The other more insidious (as if
anything could be more so than
GMOs) is the population explosion on
the planet since the onset of agricul-
ture. We are rapidly approaching a sit-
uation where the human population is
increasing to a level where the Earth
will no longer have the ability to feed

itself. Nations bent on building more
gadgets are paving over their arable
land to build factory towns. They have
to buy up arable land in places like the
Amazon, destroy the rainforest and
displace the people living there, and
plant crops never meant to grow there
on marginal soils. All this to feed
those nations whose population explo-
sions and march towards an unsus-
tainable progress threatens us all.

We like to think of ourselves as pro-
gressive, intelligent, cultured, all
those lofty things. However, we are
the only species who have soiled their
own nests. Even our lowly best friend,
the domesticated dog, learns early on
its life, not to shit where it lives. We
are not that bright, not nearly as we
seem to think; Enter Hubris. Nay, we
depend on clean air for our very exis-
tence yet we pump unknown toxins
into our life force, for example, creat-
ing holes on the ozone layer which
could burn up huge areas of the plan-
et. We do not know how the cocktail
of chemicals we breathe interact with
one another. We are a living chemistry
experiment, and it might very well
explain the myriad of diseases which
now afflict our very young, such as
childhood cancers and other birth
defects.

Man is more than 60% water and
depends on it almost as much as he
does clean air. Yet, many people on
this planet do not have access to clean
drinking water or sanitary systems.
Water-borne illnesses kill untold mil-
lions every year. Yet, we in the west-
ern world would spend more on a bot-
tle of water than we do a litre of
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petrol. It is suggested that the next
world war might yet be fought over
water rights. Water pollution is also
the subject of much debate and, again
who knows what the ingestion of all
these is doing to our bodies. We are
living breathing chemical soups. And
we know not what we have wrought.
This march toward progress has
resulted in untold misery not just for
other humans, whose lives have not
benefitted from the fruits of their
labours. Indeed, in many places,
Bhopal, India for example, the export
of toxic industries from countries with
strict environmental laws to those
none, is a sick testament to how far
man (some men) will go to benefit
their shareholders.

And it is this latest arena of greed
which might very lead to our eventual
demise. When public money goes to
pay for private debt, many more peo-
ple are impoverished. One day, the
poor downtrodden masses, whether
they be the direct recipients of this
theft or not, say enough is enough and
rise up. When revolution occurs, it can
happen anywhere. What if it were to
happen somewhere there are nuclear
weapons? Yes, it all comes down to
the poor taking back what was unlaw-
fully taken from them.

Joseph Tainter, writing on the collapse
of past civilizations, termed three
phrases: all trouble, those being the
Runaway Train, the Dinosaur, and the
House of Cards. Those civilizations
whose innovations run amok are said
to be Runway Trains. Those civiliza-
tions which fail due to the inabilities
of their leaders to solve the problems
qualify as Dinosaurs and a House of
Cards is demonstrated by a societyʼs
swift collapse.

As a civilization reaches full demand
on its ecologies, it becomes ever the
more vulnerable to natural perturba-
tions. This will be seen to be true in
the coming years as global climate
change begins to wreak havoc with

crop failures, violent storms, and dis-
ruptions in population migration pat-
terns.

The future is still in our hands. We
still have the ability to change the
course. But there has to be change,
real change and it has to be soon. And
it has to be driven by policy, painful
policy change that will put more of a
burden on the wealthy, allowing the
poor a greater share of the Earthʼs
dwindling resources.

Will we survive progress?

TAKING STEPS THAT MATTER
by Carla White

My first visit to a hospital, that I can
remember anyway, happened when I
was no more than 8 years old. A cou-
ple of my cousins had been staying
with my family and me (just 2 out of
the 4) because their mom was in the
hospital, but I was too young to under-
stand why. I just remember the stark
white walls of the hospital when we
went to visit her – they were terrifying
and unwelcoming.

My Aunt was walking around in a
gown pulling a tall metal thing with
bags hanging on it and tubes leading
from it to her nose. I didn’t like seeing
her like that, and I didn’t like seeing
my cousins upset that their mom was
stuck in a place that seemed so cold to
me.

I later learned that my Aunt had
Multiple Sclerosis (MS), though I still
didn’t really know what that meant;
but I vowed to understand.

It started with studying MS for my
grade 8 public speaking assignment,
which was when I first learned that
MS attacks the central nervous system
and degenerates those living with it
over the course of their lifetime with
unpredictable and incurable symp-
toms and effects. Knowing more
about MS made me want to do more.

When I was in elementary and high
school, my family and my Aunt’s
would sign-up for the annual
Kitchener-Waterloo Walk for MS.
We’d raise funds and spend a Sunday
each April braving the lingering win-
ter weather in support of my Aunt
among a community of other support-
ers.

But, as my cousins and I grew up, got
jobs, went off to school, and moved
away, life seemed to become “too
busy” for us to participate in this
endeavour each year.

Then in 2009, as I worked as a free-
lance writer out of my home, I found
myself with more time on my hands
and a desire to put that time toward
causes that are important to me,
including the MS Society of Canada.
So I signed up for the MS Walk, set a
goal of $250 and was excited come
walk day when I submitted more than
$300. 

I’ve made a conscious effort each year
to make time for this event, no matter
how busy my life may seem, because
canvassing for a couple of months and
spending one afternoon walking 10
kilometres is not much compared to
the lifetime of suffering that those liv-
ing with MS endure. Even if I only
submit $50, I know that it’s going to
support services for those who have
MS and their families.

- 17  -



I am proud to say that I submit more
than $50 each year, and have continu-
ously upped the ante since 2009. It
was easy meeting my $250 goal and
surprisingly not much more difficult
to reach $500 in 2010 and 2011. Last
year, I aimed for $600 and submitted
$910 to the MS Society. That’s just
$90 short of $1,000! So this year,
$1,000 is what I’m aiming for.

Outside of the MS Walk, I have also
organized fundraisers at work to raise
funds for the MS Wellington County
Chapter with the spring MS Carnation
Campaign and the Holiday Cakes &
Cookies Campaign.

Participating in the MS Walk each
year has become more than just rais-
ing funds and spending a Sunday
afternoon walking. It has also allowed
me to stay in the loop about informa-
tion on MS research throughout the
year and other events that take place
outside of the walk.

In so doing, I’ve also discovered that
Canada has one of the highest risk
rates for the disease – an estimated
55,000 to 75,000 Canadians have
Multiple Sclerosis, with prevalence
rates ranging from 1 in 500 to 1 in
1,000 people. This statistic astounded
me, but what shocked me more is that
with so many people living with MS
in Canada, why does it seem like not
very many people know much about
it?

So, while I started walking for my
Aunt, and continue to do so for her,
and my friend who was recently diag-
nosed, I also walk for all of the
Canadians living with MS – people’s
grandparents, parents, siblings, chil-
dren, aunts and uncles, cousins,
spouses, friends. I walk for awareness,
so that people understand this debili-
tating disease, how common it is, and
how they can help.

And, I walk for a cure.

MY MOTORCYCLE STORY
by Jenn Ephgrave

Every rider has one.  Mine started
when I was 15…my parents were
invited to a party, and as it turned out
it was a party that just so happened to
be 99% bikers, my parents being the
only non-bikers present.  I remember
reluctantly being forced to go to this
Christmas party (in my mind it was
just some boring thing my parents
were dragging me to) and walking
into the house and smelling leather.
*insert ear to ear grin here*  I distinct-
ly remember the front hall being clut-
tered with black leather boots.  I fol-
lowed my parents downstairs (where
the party was) and (this is my
favourite part) hearing “She’s 15!!!”
from my Dad…he was talking to
*James (name changed to protect the
not so innocent) who was, well, gap-
ing at me.  I came downstairs, and for
whatever reason (I wasn’t able to
identify at the time) suddenly I was in
a place/environment that I did not
want to leave.  Having always been a
social butterfly, I quickly made my
way around the room and ended up
spending the evening on a couch next
to James chatting the night away.  

From that point on, I was hooked.
James (who was at least 10 years my
senior) kept asking my parents if he
could take me for a ride.  I didn’t get
to  actually  get on the  back  of a  bike 

until I was 17 (he was patiently per-
sistent, God bless him).  My very first
instruction was about helmet bump-
ing.  I did it once on the first acceler-
ation, we laughed, and that was it…I
was hooked.  My first ride was 14
hours…we left in the early morning of
a beautiful day, however, during said
ride the weather changed…it
rained…then it hailed??  Then it
turned back to a thunder and lightning
mega wind storm, then we got to see
the rainbow at the end of it all with a
perfect sunset.   All very romantic,
yes, but there’s a glitch to this story…
On Valentine’s Day when I was 14
years old, I was diagnosed with a
chronic illness called Systemic Lupus
Erythematosus (aka SLE, or just
Lupus).  To make this part of the story
easier for me to write, I’ve copied and
pasted this from Wiki:  

“Systemic lupus erythematosus often
abbreviated to SLE or lupus, is a sys-
temic autoimmune disease (or autoim-
mune connective tissue disease) that
can affect any part of the body. As
occurs in other autoimmune diseases,
the immune system attacks the body's
cells and tissue, resulting in inflam-
mation and tissue damage.[1] It is a
Type III hypersensitivity reaction
caused by antibody-immune complex
formation.

SLE most often harms the heart,
joints, skin, lungs, blood vessels, liver,
kidneys, and nervous system. The

- 18 -



course of the disease is unpredictable,
with periods of illness (called flares)
alternating with remissions. The dis-
ease occurs nine times more often in
women than in men, especially in
women in child-bearing years ages 15
to 35, and is also more common in
those of non-European descent.

SLE is treatable using immunosup-
pression, mainly with cyclophos-
phamide, corticosteroids and other
immunosuppressants; there is current-
ly no cure. SLE can be fatal, although
with recent medical advances, fatali-
ties are becoming increasingly rare.
Survival for people with SLE in the
United States, Canada, and Europe
has risen to approximately 95% at five
years, 90% at 10 years, and 78% at 20
years,[4] and now approaches that of
matched controls without lupus.

Childhood systemic lupus erythe-
matosus generally presents between
the ages of 3 and 15, with girls out-
numbering boys 4:1, and typical skin
manifestations being butterfly erup-
tion on the face and photosensitivity.”
I want to keep this about motorcycles

and riding, so I won’t go into detail
about life with Lupus, although feel
free to ask; I’m always happy to
answer questions, and there’s no such
thing as a stupid question.

How this affected me on the back of
James’ bike…on any ride longer than
an hour, I’d have to get off and stretch
because my joints locked up.  It
became especially painful in my
knees and the passenger on a motorcy-
cle can only stretch out so many times
while riding.  As the years rolled on,
life happened and James encouraged
me to get my own license so I could
be the driver and not always the pas-
senger (which, by the way, I
LOVED).  I went for it and was the
only person in my class to get 100%
on the test.  Pretty cool eh?  I rode for
2 years after that before realizing that
because my joints locked up, and the
arthritis in my hands was so painful,
and the fact that my brain was/is
affected (re: quick decisions, faster
than one would have to make while
driving a car) among a few other fac-
tors, it just was not smart nor safe for
me to drive my own bike.  I had to let

my license expire because I’d rather
live and miss riding than not be here at
all because I was riding at less than
100%.  

Years went by, life happened and
James and I went our separate ways.
Unfortunately, when James and I went
our separate ways, he took the bike
and all that went with it with him.  My
husband is not a biker and has always
hummed and hawed about getting
one, so if you’re reading this and
you’re a biker, you know he’s not
going to get one…soooo, I’ve gotten
my fix by riding with the few friends I
have that happen to ride.  The good
part is that I was riding on the back of
a sofa…I mean, a Classic Triumph we
dubbed “The Elephant”…all decked
out in my Harley gear, on anything but
a Harley *grumble grumble*…I even
sucked it up when my friend sold his
Triumph and went with his true pas-
sion, a Ninja something or
other…more commonly known as a
crotch rocket….I trash talked them so
much that I had to back it up…I fol-
lowed through with “don’t knock it
‘til you try it” and rode, again, all
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decked out in black, custom HD
leathers on the back of this neon yel-
low thing all the way to
Dover….geeze…what a girl will do
for a fix…(aside, I TOTALLY backed
up my trash talk…if you’re into cruis-
ers, those are NOT the bikes for you,
but if they are, kudos to ya, enjoy, I’ll
just sit on the curb….)

Years have gone by now since I’ve
been on the back of a bike.  To get
some kind of a connection, I went and
designed myself a motorcycle tattoo
that I added to my collection…she
rides forward on the inside of my right
ankle.  A part of me is missing.
Riding is a passion and when you can-
not indulge in a passion, it makes your
heart sink a little each time you see
others enjoying.  The Harley
Davidson logo sticker on my car is so
faded its white (I keep meaning to
replace it), but the tattoo and the stick-
er and all the faded tshirts just aren’t
the same.  Because I have lupus, this
is something that I’ve, for lack of a
better term, just had to suck up.  It’s
my reality, and I have to stick to it
because it is the wiser choice.  And as
I get older and my body gets weaker
and my struggles with lupus increase,
I know that I’ll never be in the front
seat again.  But dammit, I’d take the
passenger seat anytime!!

I’m trying to reconnect with the
motorcycle community.  It’s SUCH a
wonderful group of people and I love
how most of us quash the stereo-
types…generally, it’s a group of real-
ly really nice people; there are groups
out there that do charity events, there
are groups out there who help those in
need, there are groups out there who
are just sitting on their bikes with
open arms.  Its so damn cool.  

For the last 4 years, I’ve hosted a
community event called Walk for
Lupus.  To be blunt, and in my own
opinion, charity walks are boring.
I’ve been lucky enough to have a solid
group of dedicated friends who came
out each year for my walk, and I’ve

done everything I can think of to make
it exciting, fun and inviting….but it’s
still a walk.  With the numbers declin-
ing and other reasons, I got to think-
ing, how can I keep this alive in the
community, but vamp it up?  I know!
Get back in touch with the motorcycle
community!  Host a Ride!!!  :D  If that
original group of bikers at that
Christmas party could see what I’m
going to pull off…boy oh boy… 

I hope you’ve enjoyed this read,
learned a little more about me and I
hope one day we can share stories
(riding stories are always so much
fun).  I also hope to meet you on May
11th, 2013 at Guelph’s 1st Annual
Ride For Lupus.  Thank  you for your
support.  

Jenn 
www.rideforlupus.ca 

rideforlupuscan@gmail.com 

ONE COSMIC QUEST
by Nancy Cleaves

“The Universe is a community of
subjects, not a collection of objects.”  

Thomas Berry

In honour of Earth day, and what is
becoming Earth month, I am submit-
ting some poems that I have received
and would like to give the background
to them and to myself.  Raised in fun-
damental theology, I was taught the
Earth was created in six days and
quickly cursed because of human sin
and we are all damned, going straight
to hell. Yes, they call that good news
because if you believe in Jesus, you
get to heaven when all of this is over!
I became a minister and co-pastored
with my husband for fifteen years. I
was always a seeker and would fast,
study, memorize scripture and pray all
the time. The reward for my quest was
complete death: marriage was over,
ministry gone, broken-hearted chil-
dren acting out, no source of income

and I had no idea who I was and what
was real. I have always had an experi-
ential intimacy with Beloved (God).
After a year of trying to hold some
sense of family together with my
twins – and failing – I said to Beloved,
“I love you. You know I do.
Everything is destroyed. If I knew
where I messed up, I would change it,
but I have done my best. Either there
is something wrong with you or some-
thing wrong with me. Well there is
nothing wrong with You. I see the evi-
dence of your Beauty everywhere.
There must be something wrong with
me. I must leave this life as I know it,
so that I can look at it and see what’s
wrong. And you might not want to
look in my general direction for a
while. You won’t like what you see.” I
remember that prayer like yesterday. I
didn’t open my bible or darken a
church door, except for the odd invita-
tion.  

On October 8, 1998, six years later,
while walking on my trail, I felt a
prick in my heart, like a lightning
strike. In a flash, I wept and wept and
wept. Over and over I said, ‘OK OK.”
In that instance Beloved was every-
where, and I was connected to every-
thing. I knew Beloved had showed up
big time. One by one, I felt directed to
purchase different books at the book
store: books on Jewish spirituality,
mystics in all religions, Rumi poetry
and on and on. For three years I just
thought I was a different kind of
Christian. Then I was introduced to
the work of Neil Douglas-Klotz with
his Aramaic translations of Jesus
prayer, beatitudes’ and popular say-
ings. I was thrilled and amazed.
Everything I was experiencing and
holding as true Essence was there. We
all know Jesus didn’t say, “Our Father
which art in Heaven.”  Aramaic is
poetic, mystical and has multi- trans-
lations. ‘Oh Breathing Life, your
Name shines everywhere.’ ‘Oh
Radiant One, even darkness shines
when we remember.’ ‘Silent Potency,
Wordless Action.’  
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What does all this have to do with
Earth – everything. Our view of God
affects everything we do. For many
the Earth is cursed and Jesus is going
to come back, kill all the unbelievers,
whoever they are, destroy this planet
with fire and ‘poof’, make it all over
again. Fundamental thinking in other
religions is much the same.

In 2003, I began my doctorate studies
in California where Mathew Fox was
founding president and teacher and
Neil Douglas-Klotz taught the
Aramaic work.  One of my courses
was New Cosmology based on the
work of Thomas Berry and Brian
Swimme. My teacher, Larry Edwards,
started each class with a ritual honour-
ing the triune essence of life and a 40
foot rope was wound around the bowl
of water, symbolizing our cosmic
journey of almost 14 billion years. For
my post paper, I wanted to do a prayer
book from Earth to the humans, “Oh
humans, hear our prayer.” Larry loved
the idea. For my fiftieth birthday I
wanted to see the Rocky Mountains,
and it just so happened I was invited
to take a trip there. Hiking up on
Sunshine mountains with nothing but
the mystical calls of the Columbian
ground squirrels, I sat by Bear Lake. I
poured water over my head three
times and asked her to speak to me.
Immediately the poem from Water
came. Once home, I spent a day ask-
ing the trees to speak. I was quiet and
listened all day but nothing. I have the
hugest Hemlock tree with a double
trunk in my back yard. The words
from the trees came. It was a very dif-
ferent emotion than from the water.
They were angry. I tell you the
absolute truth. The next day I sobbed
like a baby. Even now, as I write this,
my eyes are filling with tears. I am so
connected to Mother Earth that I just
sat at my computer and wrote. The
poem from the grass was the only one
that was written earlier. In 2000, a
friend and I drove out to Nova Scotia
and back. We stayed at a friend’s cot-
tage overlooking the Bay of Fundy.

For the 11 days, I rarely wore shoes; I
would just walk on the grass and
enjoy the view. When I came back, I
needed an oil change, and there I was,
sitting in a Tim Horton’s overlooking
cement, asphalts, and oil stains. Thus
the poem from the Grass came.

All of these are in my book, “A Story
to Live By’. My dissertation for my
doctorate was a storytelling from the
Voice of Wisdom. I can see I have run
out of space to write about that.
Perhaps next time I will say more.
Suffice it for now, that this book is
dedicated to the children and youth of
this generation. I write, “We have
handed you an extremely heavy and
grievous torch to bear. May this story
inspire and empower you...” The book
is about our cosmic journey – ONE
cosmic journey. We are all one. The
same DNA components in you, is in
the trees, grass and animals. My heart
prayer is that more of us will wake up
and treasure the Gift of Life in every
expression – every bird, flower,
mountain, tree, creature. We breathe
as one; we are one. If we die, we die
as one. Blessings as I know if you are
reading this, you are doing your part. 

My website is 
www.malkutah-heaven.com 

and my email address is
malkutah.heaven@hotmail.com 
Dr. Nancy Farishta Nuri Cleaves

(Editor’s Note: Be sure to check out
page 28 for details on upcoming
events with Nancy.)

Mother Earth

“I am Mother Earth. I flow with the
Mystery of Divine Compassion. My
heart beats with the rhythm of Sacred
Unity. It took billions and billions of
years to make my form and then many
more to beautify me with oils and fra-
grances. I have been crowned with
jewels and clothed in lushness. When
I came of age I gave birth to the finest

of living swimming, crawling, flying
and walking species.

For thousands and thousands of years
I have been honoured and revered. I
told my Story over and over again.
The trees sang it back to me. The
oceans roared with laughter at the mir-
acle of it all. Quiet streams caressed
me with soothing echoes of delight.
Life! Over and over again, tiny and
great miracles of Life were birthed,
each Living creature heralding the
Maker of All and adoring Me for my
fertility.

I’ve endured catastrophes of great
magnitude, tempest storms and blight,
but with each hardship I learned and
have grown stronger and wiser. I
remember the delight of birthing the
human, the people of the sacred tear,
the one species chosen to give back to
the Great Creator the gift that has
birthed the entire Universe, longing
and birthing intimate intention.

These chosen ones have become my
horror. They are destroying every-
thing and torturing Me, yes Me, their
own Mother. I have watched so many
of my dear little Ones die off or be
killed, entire species that are no more.
Day after day these humans batter Me
with bombs and blasts. I have shat-
tered fragments and gaping wounds.
They have stolen my oils and my skin
is now dry and withering. And
moment after moment, they – rape
Me. They cut down my lush robe and
I am laid bare and helpless. 

I have almost nowhere to bathe for the
waters are becoming stench. Once I
breathed in the deep blue sky and now
He too is old and gray, suffocating,
like Me.  Alas these humans are
caging me in cement. This must be my
coffin. I guess this is the end …
unless…
the keepers of the sacred tear listen.”
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Living Water Speaks

“Keepers of the sacred tear:
You see Me clearly, don’t you?
You love everything about Me;
I’m pure, refreshing,
So clean, no secrets.
I reflect the Beauty of the Above
To the Earth below,
So that you may know
All is One.
Physical expresses the Invisible.
I reflect the Physical.
It’s all One Reality.

But you’re changing that.
How will you see once I am nothing
but murk?
How will you be cleansed in black-
ened streams?
How will you be refreshed in stench-
filled ravines?
You lose Me,
You lose You.
We are One;
Only One Reality.
You kill Me,
You kill You.
Hear my cry
In every ripple.

Hear my wail
On every shore.
Feel my heart reaching out
With every wave.
Don’t kill Me!
Please! No more!

Keepers of the sacred tear, listen.”

The Trees Rock the 
Cradle in Protest

“We are the home of medicinal heal-
ing remedies.
We are the haven of delicate species.
We are the filter of human breath.
Our roots go deep anchoring soil.
We maintain the balance of wetness
and dryness of Earth.

You cut us down for more land to
graze animals
To stuff your mouths or fill urban
sprawls.
You burn us at the stake
As if heretics to your faith.
Indeed!
You take our finest for your empty
houses
Bigger, More, Finer.
For what?

For millions of years we have stood
Tall
Anchoring your souls to Mother;
Rooting your consciousness to the
Sacredness and Oneness of All that
Springs from Her Grace.
We have sheltered you from heat,
wind and cold
And wrapped our healing leaves
To make you whole.
For what?

We have grown bitter.
We have watched too much death.
Cut us down! Cut us all!
We wish to see no more.
Rain forests, you can finally
cease your cries
For you will be – no more.

We loved you with our greenness,
Our lushness,
Our warmth, our healing hearths;
We sacrificed willingly for you
As people would gather around
Our burning souls,
And stories tell
And sing and dance.
We were glad then. It was very well.

Now
We’re tired.
Our boughs are breaking
For the heaviness we carry;
We have cradled
A selfish, destructive people
For too long.
For what?”

Wind’s Breath

“I am the Mysterious One;
You feel but can’t touch;
You know but can’t see.
In Me, you breathe.
I am the Connector
To all Living
Ever flowing, moving
In Me, you are One.

I am Life
Invigorating, Expanding,
Revitalizing Energy.
In Me, you live.

Now,
I am suffocating
With gases unknown,
Poisons and pollutants clog my throat.
In you, I die.

Keepers of the sacred tear, listen.”
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Earth’s Carpet

A sea of cement,
Concrete and cold,
Tells us no stories
Of Nature of old.
Robbed and broken
The grass beneath
Whispers its cries
Underneath the creeks.

“How are your feet?
I miss your soles.
How I loved to brush
And tickle your toes.
You thought
Nothing
Removing my tender blades;
But
Now that I’m gone,
Was it a fair exchange?”

Keepers of the sacred tear – listen.

Voice of the Ancients

“We are the ancestors: those who hon-
oured the spiritual path, walked in
mutual respect with all living crea-
tures; we are the keepers of the sacred
circle which has been broken by the
self-serving generations. Millions of
our people have been killed and our
culture stolen. Yet, we are peacemak-
ers and hold sacred space for you to
return to your tribal teachings and join
our circle again. Only together can we
heal Mother Earth and living species.”
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FOCUS ON VOLUNTEERING
April 2013: National Volunteer
Week – celebrating our local

everyday heroes

Canada has a strong culture of volun-
teers. The last national survey
revealed that a force of 13.3 million
Canadians over the age of 15 volun-
teer, contributing 2.1 billion total
hours! This research also shows that
volunteering is now more widely
accepted, and not just something for a
distinct class of ‘do-gooders’. 

Andrew Carter

In Cambridge and North Dumfries
alone, approximately 40,000 people
volunteer each year. That translates to
about 3,400 full-time jobs. Imagine
the impact that the equivalent of 3,400
people, just like you, have on our
community! One volunteer that is
making a big impact on a local level is
Andrew Carter. For the past 4 years
Andrew has volunteered with the
Friendly Visiting Program of
Cambridge, driving from Plattsville to
Ayr each week to visit a shut-in senior
gentleman. Andrew’s diagnosis of
Multiple Sclerosis has never stopped
him from pursuing an opportunity to
give back and help someone in the
community that was less able than
himself: 

“In 2009 I answered an ad in the Ayr
News, requesting someone to visit an
older gentleman. Although I was diag-
nosed with MS and on disability I felt

I still had something to offer society
rather than just sitting at home. This
has been a rewarding experience for
me; it’s amazing how just spending a
little time together can brighten a per-
son's day!”

The work that volunteers in our com-
munity do is as varied as the volun-
teers themselves. There really is an
opportunity for everyone; here are
some examples:
• Visit a person with Alzheimer’s
Disease; provide him or her with some
good conversation and at the same
time give their caregiver a break
• Volunteer at a community special
event specializing in music, visual
arts, dance or sports
• Provide feeding assistance and ther-
apeutic activities to elderly residents
at a hospital 

To search current volunteer positions
in Cambridge & North Dumfries, visit
United Way’s online database at
www.uwcambridge.on.ca, and click
on the Volunteer Centre tab.

Volunteer Opportunities 
in Kitchener-Waterloo

Hospice of Waterloo Region is a vol-
unteer organization whose specially
trained volunteers help people affect-
ed by terminal illness by providing
compassionate presence and practical
support. Enrich someone's life byshar-
ing your gift of time. Daytime Client
Support Volunteers are needed in
Cambridge, Kitchener, Waterloo and
surrounding areas. Commitment: 2-4
hours per week. Training starts April
10. Call Colleen at 519-743-4114 or
email colleen@hospicewaterloo.ca
for details.

The Food Bank of Waterloo Region
is looking for volunteers to help with
Gardening and Landscaping.
Volunteer duties include: gardening,
grass cutting, weed control, raking
leaves, clearing litter and planting

flowers. Shifts are 2-4 hours per week,
from April to September. We're also
seeking Warehouse/Forklift Operator
Volunteers (moving food through
warehouse). Warehouse roles require
some heavy lifting and are during
weekday mornings or afternoons.
Interested? Call Rose at 519-743-
5576 ext. 226, e-mail roset@thefood-
bank.ca  , or visit their website at
www.thefoodbank.ca .

Steps to Re-Engagement is a partner-
ship of the Waterloo Region District
School Board and Mosaic
Counselling. This program supports
students in their final year of high
school. Volunteers provide one-to-one
academic support to help students
develop study skills for academic suc-
cess and positive attitudes toward
learning. Recruiting two volunteers to
work with a senior level math student
in Kitchener and a travel & tourism
student in Elmira. Interested? Contact
Dale at Mosaic: 519-743-6333.

Are you looking for a way to help out
your community and gain new skills?
Do you love fresh air and meeting
new people? Then join us for the
Annual Garden Cleanup on
Saturday, April 20 from 9:00 a.m. to
noon at Homer Watson House &
Gallery for a fun day of planting,
weeding, and pruning. Tools and
gloves will be provided and refresh-
ments will be served! Gardening tools
and gloves will be provided. Contact
Kate at 519-748-4377 x224 or email
development@homerwatson.on.ca.

Canadian Blood Services is seeking
youth volunteers aged 14 to 18 for our
shaker signs. Shaker volunteers carry
signs to let passers-by know our
Waterloo permanent clinic is open and
donors are needed. This is a great
opportunity to help save lives and get
40 hours of community service. If you
have the time and would like to volun-
teer, please contact Roxanne at 1-888-
669-0008 ext. 3903 or
roxanne.steuer@blood.ca. 
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The Alzheimer Society of Kitchener-
Waterloo is currently seeking a volun-
teer to provide companionship, reduce
loneliness and isolation for a person
who suffers from Alzheimer's disease
or a related dementia and provide
respite for their caregiver. The time
commitment is flexible; a one to four
hour visit per week is expected, plus
attending a two-hour, bi-annual sup-
port meeting. A minimum commit-
ment of 6 months is required. Training
is provided. Please contact Ashley at
vcp@alzheimerkw.com or 519-742-
1422.

Women's Crisis Services of
Waterloo Region is seeking volun-
teers with board experience for our
Board of Directors. They operate two
emergency shelters for abused women
and their children, plus a regional
Outreach program. The Board's pri-
mary role is governance and policy
setting. Directors contribute 5 to 10
hours per month, including monthly
Board meetings and committee partic-
ipation. If you are interested, please
contact Paula at pfrecdir@gmail.com
for  more information.

Interested in making a difference for
tomorrow's workforce? Volunteer
with the Ontario Technological
Skills Competition in Waterloo, the
largest Canadian skilled trade and
technology competition, from May 1-
10. Positions include: Forklift
Drivers, Models, Event Assistants,
Judges, and Workshop/Contest
Leaders. We're especially seeking
Marshals: volunteers with great com-
munication and organization skills
who can oversee an entire contest
area. For more information, visit
www.skillsontario.com/volunteer or
contact Scott at 519-749-9899 ext.
233 or scottv@skillscanada.com.

Wilfrid Laurier Student
Publications (Cord Community
Edition) is seeking a Layout Designer
volunteer. He or she will be responsi-
ble for producing the feature and

cover layouts for each edition (month-
ly.) This volunteer must be familiar
with Adobe InDesign and have some
prior layout experience. If you are
interested, please contact H.G. Watson
at  communityeditor@thecord.ca.

St. John Ambulance is holding their
annual Waterloo Marathon on Sunday,
April 28 at Waterloo's Bechtel Park.
Several event day volunteer opportu-
nities (for individuals and groups) are
available, and volunteer shifts of vary-
ing length run between 6:00 a.m. and
2:00 p.m. Volunteers help make this
event enjoyable and successful! To
join the team, contact Karyn at water-
loomarathon@gmail.com or by phone
at 519-579-6285. 

Do you have an interest in the arts or
experience working with children?
Homer Watson House & Gallery is
seeking Studio Assistant Volunteers
(ages 16+) to assist visual art instruc-
tors during their Summer Camps for
children, which run weekly from July
2 - August 30. Camps are in the morn-
ings and afternoons (9:00 a.m.- 12:00
a.m. and 1:00 p.m. - 4:00 p.m.)
Volunteers must be able to help out for
one week or more. Interested? Please
complete the application form:
http://www.homerwatson.on.ca/vol-
unteer-registration/ or contact Helena
at programs@homerwatson.on.ca.

Canadian Blood Services is seeking
youth volunteers aged 14 to 18 for our
shaker signs. Shaker volunteers carry
signs to let passers-by know our
Waterloo permanent clinic is open and
donors are needed. This is a great
opportunity to help save lives and get
40 hours of community service. If you
have the time and would like to volun-
teer, please contact Roxanne at 1-888-
669-0008 ext. 3903 or e-mail  rox-
anne.steuer@blood.ca for more infor-
mation. 

If you enjoy working with kids and
want to have fun volunteering, join
the Kitchener Public Library at the

Kitchener Market! We are offering a
Kids Club program on Saturday
mornings and youth volunteers (14+)
can assist with craft activities and
interact with children during our story
time. This opportunity is scheduled
every other Saturday from 9:00 a.m.
to 11:00 a.m. Applications are avail-
able at www.kpl.org/volunteer or call
Sherry at 519-743-0271 ext.222.

Need a break from the same old week-
end routine? Spend a few hours in our
cafe, swapping stories with seniors
and serving coffee for a smile! Attend
morning service with a resident in our
Fellowship Hall or have an afternoon
chat by the fireside. To find out how to
join our Volunteer Team at Parkwood
Mennonite Home, call Laura at 519
885-4810 ext 335 or  volunteer@park-
woodmennonitehome.com

Wilfrid Laurier Student
Publications (Cord Community
Edition) is seeking a Fact
Checker/Copy Editor volunteer to
review each issue before it goes to
print and ensure that all names and
dates are accurate. Familiarity with
CP style is required. Volunteer must
be available the Sunday of production
weekend to review the paper at the
WLUSP Offices. If interested, please
contact H.G. Watson at communityed-
itor@thecord.ca. 

Join the enthusiastic and dedicated
team that delivers the Grand River
Film Festival (GRFF) each October
in Waterloo Region. Celebrating its
7th year in 2013, GRFF is a growing
cultural organization with a passion
for celebrating community through
film. The GRFF Executive Committee
is seeking a Grants Assistant volun-
teer, who will identify grant opportu-
nities, monitor deadlines, and assist
the ED in preparing applications. For
more info, contact Tamara at
info@grff.ca.

Volunteering with Girl Guides of
Canada is a rewarding, and hands-on
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way to help girls and young women
develop the best in themselves.
Become a Member: volunteer and
gain personal and professional devel-
opment opportunities in youth
engagement, leadership, and interna-
tional travel. Share your skills, your
talents, and yourself, and help girls
achieve greatness. Make a difference
in the lives of girls and they'll make a
great difference in yours! For more
information visit www.girlguides.ca
or call 1-800-565-8111.

Love Horses? Love Children? Pride
Stables offers a unique opportunity!
Volunteers lead horses or side-walk
them for children with special needs.
Volunteers are asked to commit to at
least one class per week for 8 weeks.
Hands-on training is available.
Volunteers must be 15 years of age or
older for regular program. Classes
begin at the end of March. Please
check the website for training dates at
www.pridestables.com or call Ashley
at 519-653-4686.

Volunteer Opportunities
in Guelph

Canadian Blood Services, Blood
Donor Clinic, Guelph requires
Assignment Saving Lives Volunteer
Recruiters. Volunteers are needed to
recruit eligible blood donors, track
donors donating on recruiter’s behalf,
and ensure program paper work has
been filled out correctly. Students who
recruit 20 donations including 5 new
donors will be eligible to qualify for a
bursary paid directly to their Canadian
post-secondary college or university.
For more information, contact Andrea
Davies at 1-866-537-7700 ext 5867 or
email andrea.davies@blood.ca. 

Guelph Arts Council requires Doors
Open Guelph Volunteers. This annual
event will take place on Saturday
April 27, 2013 and volunteers are
needed for three hour shifts.
Volunteers are needed for a number of
roles including: Tour Guides of histor-

ical buildings, Greeters to meet the
public and organize tour groups,
Counters to assist the greeter and
count participants and Sweeps to fol-
low tours and keep participants mov-
ing. Students are welcome to apply
and hours can be used towards the 40
hour requirement for graduation. For
more information, contact Roblin
May or Sharyn McKee at 519-821-
3664 or 519-837-3791 or email door-
sopenguelph@gmail.com. 

Habitat for Humanity Canada,
Habitat for Humanity Wellington
Dufferin Guelph requires Speakers
Bureau Volunteers. Members of the
Speakers Bureau share the message of
Habitat for Humanity with the com-
munity through one or more methods
including: Bi-monthly Volunteer ori-
entations and Mandatory ReStore
Safety Training, booth support at var-
ious volunteer fairs and events, and/or
group presentations to requesting
groups (such as corporations, high
schools  etc).  Students  18 and  up are 
welcome to apply and hours can be
used towards the 40 hour requirement
for graduation. For more information,
contact Annie Devitt at 519-767-9752
ext 34 or email volunteer@habi-
tatwellington.on.ca. 

Ignatius Jesuit Centre of Guelph
requires a Housekeeper. Volunteers
are needed to assist the full-time
housekeeper with all functions related
to housekeeping, such as cleaning all
areas of Loyola House, sanitizing all
bathrooms and shower areas and help-
ing with laundry. Students are wel-
come to apply and hours can be used
towards the 40 hour requirement for
graduation. For more information,
contact Leanne McCann at 519-824-
1250 ext 241or email
volunteer@ignatiusguelph.ca. 

Chalmers Community Services
Centre requires Program Volunteer-
Wednesday Evening. Volunteers are
needed to assist in set-up of food,
clothing and household items for pro-

grams held on Wednesday evening.
Duties may include setting up and dis-
tributing food, cleaning up, sorting
and organizing clothing, serving
refreshments, visiting with guests in a
friendly and supportive manner, and
maintaining the confidentiality of
guests. For more information, contact
Anita Jarvis at 519-822-8778 or email
volunteer@chalmerscentre.ca. 

Canadian Blood Services, Blood
Donor Clinic, Guelph requires
Assignment Saving Lives Volunteer
Recruiters. Volunteers are needed to
recruit eligible blood donors, track
donors donating on recruiter’s behalf,
and ensure program paper work has
been filled out correctly. Students who
recruit 20 donations including 5 new
donors will be eligible to qualify for a
bursary paid directly to their Canadian
post-secondary college or university.
For more information, contact Andrea
Davies at 1-866-537-7700 ext 5867 or
email andrea.davies@blood.ca. 

Children’s Foundation of Guelph
and Wellington requires Breakfast
Program Volunteers to assist with the
breakfast program for elementary stu-
dents at J.D. Hogarth Public School in
Fergus. Duties include set up and
clean up, preparing breakfast, supervi-
sion of students, food shopping and
completion of paper work. Students
are welcome to apply and hours can
be used towards the 40 hour require-
ment for graduation. For more infor-
mation, contact Bobbi Turner at 519-
826-9551 or email bobbi@childrens-
foundation.org. 

Heart and Stroke Foundation of
Ontario, Wellington-Dufferin Area
Office needs Mapping Assistant
Volunteers. These volunteers will
update maps for newly developed
areas and the route listings for the per-
son-to-person campaign. This is
opportunity to help make an impact on
the fight against heart disease. Shifts
are available each week day depend-
ing on the volunteer and computer
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availability. This volunteer should
have excellent computer skills and a
familiarity with Wellington and
Dufferin Counties. For more informa-
tion, contact Charity Bohnert at 519-
837-4858 or email
cbohnert@hsf.on.ca. 

CNIB, Waterloo-Wellington Office
requires Vision Mate /Partner
Volunteers. Volunteers are needed to
provide one-on-one sighted assistance
and companionship on a regular basis
for a person who is blind or partially
sighted. Activities are determined by
client need and times are varied based
on volunteer and client availability.
For more information, contact Ruth
Millard at 519-742-3536 ext 5159 or
1-800-563-2642 or email
Ruth.Millard@cnib.ca. 

Pro Labore Dei, Guelph requires
Office Assistants. As a volunteer your
role will be to assist with administra-
tive duties and community outreach
during regular business hours.
Computer skills, team work, fund
raising and community service experi-
ence are considered an asset. For more
information, contact Roblynn
Hunnisett at 226-499-1602 or email
pldguelph@prolaboredei.org. 

Trellis Mental Health and
Development Services, Guelph
requires Visual Resource Volunteers
to make visuals for children with spe-
cial needs and organize the computer
files where visuals are saved.
Volunteers will be able to enhance
their skills and knowledge related to
BoardMaker and computers. 

Individuals are needed in Fergus and
Guelph and students are welcome to
apply and hours can be used towards
the 40 hour requirement for gradua-
tion. For more information, contact
Katrina Duiker at 519-821-8089 ext
778 or kduiker@trellis.on.ca. 

Guelph and District Multicultural
Festival requires Office Volunteers.
Volunteers are needed to provide
administrative and office support to
the Guelph & District Multicultural
Festival. In this position volunteers
must be efficient in Word, Excel and
Outlook, be able to take instructions
and be detail oriented. Students are
welcome to apply and hours can be
used towards the 40 hour requirement
for graduation .For more information,
contact Delfino Callegari at 519-836-
5314 or email info@gdmf.ca. 
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Dr. Nancy Farishta Nuri Cleaves
Local author, storyteller, poet, spiritual teacher and guide

Storytelling Events
Wed April 3, 2013 – Mother Earth Tells her Story

She came as Breath, Fire and Water and became Earth.

Wed May 1, 2013 – Embracing the Divine Feminine

All events at 6:45 – 8:00pm - Presentation begins promptly at 7:00
(Book signing and light refreshments following)

Trinity United Church
74 Frederick St., Kitchener

Parking behind church on Duke St.
$10.00

(Low-income - donation) 
www.malkutah-heaven.com 

(email- malkutah.heaven@hotmail.com)

Workshop : Embracing our Cosmic Essence
Sunday April 14 at Eramosa Retreat Centre

$69.00 before April 3, email to register
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